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Office of the Secretary of the Treasury § 8.11

or exportation of merchandise under
customs or intenal revenue laws.

(Approved by the Office of Management and
Budget under control number 1512–0418)
(18 U.S.C. 203, 205; 5 U.S.C. 552(a) (80 Stat. 383,
as amended))

[42 FR 33026, June 29, 1977, as amended at 49
FR 14944, Apr. 16, 1984]

§ 8.3 Conference and practice require-
ments.

Conference and practice requrements
of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and
Firearms, including requirements for
powers of attorney are set forth in:

(a) 26 CFR part 601, subpart E (or
those regulations as recodified in 27
CFR part 71 subsequent to the effective
date of these regulations, 31 CFR part
8) with respect to all representations
before the Bureau except those con-
cerning license or permit proceedings;

(b) 27 CFR part 200 with respect to
proceedings concerning permits issued
under the Federal Alcohol Administra-
tion Act or the Internal Revenue Code;

(c) 27 CFR 47.44 with respect to pro-
ceedings concerning licenses issued
under the Arms Export Control Act (22
U.S.C. 2778);

(d) 27 CFR part 178, subpart E, with
respect to proceedings concerning li-
censes issued under the Gun Control
Act of 1968 (18 U.S.C. Chapter 44); and

(e) 27 CFR part 181, subpart E, with
respect to proceedings concerning li-
censes or permits issued under the Or-
ganized Crime Control Act of 1970 (18
U.S.C. Chapter 40).

§ 8.4 Director of Practice.
(a) Appointment. The Secretary shall

appoint the Director of Practice. In the
event of the absence of the Director of
Practice or a vacancy in that office,
the Secretary shall designate an officer
or employee of the Treasury Depart-
ment to act as Director of Practice.

(b) Duties. The Director of Practice,
Office of the Secretary of the Treasury,
shall: Act upon appeals from decisions
of the Director denying applications
for enrollment to practice before the
Bureau; institute and provide for the
conduct of disciplinary proceedings re-
lating to attorneys, certified public ac-
countants, and enrolled practitioners;
make inquiries with respect to matters
under his or her jurisdiction; and per-

form other duties as are necessary or
appropriate to carry out his or her
functions under this part or as are pre-
scribed by the Secretary.

§ 8.5 Records.

(a) Availability. Registers of all per-
sons admitted to practice before the
Bureau, and of all persons disbarred or
suspended from practice, which are re-
quired to be maintained by the director
under the provisions of § 8.27, will be
available for public inspection at the
Office of the Director. Other records
may be disclosed upon specific request
in accordance with the disclosure regu-
lations of the Bureau (27 CFR part 71)
and the Office of the Secretary.

(b) Disciplinary proceedings. The Di-
rector, may grant a request by an at-
torney, certified public accountant, or
enrolled practitioner to make public a
hearing in a disciplinary proceeding,
conducted under the provisions of sub-
part E of this part concerning the at-
torney, certified public accountant or
enrolled practioner, and to make the
record of the proceeding available for
public inspection by interested persons,
if an agreement is reached by stipula-
tion in advance to prevent disclosure of
any information which is confidential,
in accordance with applicable laws and
regulations.

§ 8.6 Special orders.

The secretary reserves the power to
issue special orders as he or she may
deem proper in any cases within the
scope of this part.

Subpart B—Definitions

§ 8.11 Meaning of terms.

As used in this part, terms shall have
the meaning given in this section.
Words in the plural shall include the
singular, and vice versa. The terms in-
clude and including do not exclude
things not enumerated which are in the
same general class.

Administrative Law Judge. The person
appointed pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 3105,
designated to preside over any adminis-
trative proceedings under this part.
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Attorney. A person who is a member
in good standing of the bar of the high-
est court of any State, possession, ter-
ritory, Commonwealth, or the District
of Columbia.

Bureau. The Bureau of Alcohol, To-
bacco and Firearms, the Department of
the Treasury, Washington, DC 20226.

Certified public accountant. Any per-
son who is qualified to practice as a
certified public accountant in any
State, possession, territory, Common-
wealth, or the District of Columbia.

CFR. The Code of Federal Regula-
tions.

Director. The Director, Bureau of Al-
cohol, Tobacco and Firearms, the De-
partment of the Treasury, Washington,
DC.

Enrolled practitioner. Any person en-
rolled to practice before the Bureau of
Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms pursu-
ant to Subpart C of this part.

Practice before the Bureau. This com-
prehends all matters connected with
presentation to the Bureau or any of
its officers or employees relating to a
client’s rights, privileges or liabilities
under laws or regulations administered
by the Bureau. Presentations include
the preparation and filing of necessary
documents, correspondence with and
communications to the Bureau, and
the representation of a client at con-
ferences, hearings, and meetings. Prep-
aration of a tax return, appearance of
an individual as a witness for any
party, or furnishing information at the
request of the Bureau of any of its offi-
cers or employees is not considered
practice before the Bureau.

Secretary. The Secretary of the Treas-
ury.

U.S.C. The United States Code.

Subpart C—Enrollment Procedures
§ 8.21 Eligibility for enrollment.

(a) General qualifications. The Direc-
tor may grant enrollment to practice
to any person who has not engaged in
conduct which would justify the disbar-
ment or suspension of any attorney,
certified public accountant, or enrolled
practioner. Each person shall dem-
onstrate to the satisfaction of the Di-
rector that he or she possesses the nec-
essary technical qualifications to en-
able him or her to render valuable serv-

ice before the Bureau, and that he or
she is otherwise competent to advise
and assists in the presentation of mat-
ters before the Bureau.

(b) Technical qualifications. The Direc-
tor may grant enrollment to practice
only to persons possessing technical
knowledge of the laws and regulations
administered by the Bureau.

(1) Minimum criteria required of an
enrolled practioner will consist of: 5
years employment with the Treasury
Department in a responsible position
which would familiarize the person
with applicable laws and regualtions;
or 5 years employment in a regulated
industry in a responsible position
which would familiarize the person
with applicable laws and regulations;
or possession of a law degree; or other
significant experience such as the prior
respresentation of persons before the
Internal Revenue Service or the Bu-
reau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms.

(2) An enrolled paractioner may dem-
onstrate technical knowledge in one or
more of the several areas of laws and
regulations administered by the Bu-
reau (alcohol, tobacco firearms, or ex-
plosives matters).

(c) Natural persons. Enrollment to
practice may only be granted to nat-
ural persons who have become 18 years
of age.

(d) Attorneys, certified public account-
ants. Enrollment if not available to
persons who are attorneys or certified
public accountants who qualify to
practice without enrollment under § 8.2
(a) or (b).

[42 FR 33026, June 29, 1977; 42 FR 36455, July
15, 1977]

§ 8.22 Application for enrollment.
(a) Information to be furnished. An ap-

plicant for enrollment to practice shall
state his or her name, address, and
business address, citizenship, and age
on the application. The applicant shall
also state if he or she has ever been
suspended or disbarred as an attorney
or certified public accountant, or if the
applicant’s right to practice has ever
been revoked by any court, commis-
sion, or administrative agency in any
jurisdiction. The applicant shall set
forth his or her technical qualifications
as required by § 8.21(b) which enable
him or her to render valuable service
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